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Antoinette “Dolly” Gattozzi 
1933 - 2002 

 
          Beloved dharma sister, Antoinette A. Gattozzi passed away at 10:30pm on October 26th at her 
apartment at Berkeley Zen Center.  
          Dolly, as she was affectionately called, was born on March 16, 1933 in Cleveland, Ohio. She 
attended Columbia University where she received a B.A. degree. She worked for Newsweek and Life 
magazines as a writer/editor. Later she was a writer/editor for the New York Academy of Medicine. In 
1970 she moved to California where she became interested in Zen Buddhist meditation and bio-
feedback. She worked with Dr. Elmer Green and Dr. Karl Menninger who were doing research in brain 
wave measurement in connection with the mind-body connection. This research took them to India to 
study the brain wave activity of yogis as well as those of practitioners in other meditative traditions. As 
a result, Dolly wrote papers on bio-feedback and the findings related to this work. In the 1980s, Dolly 
was an editor with the National Institute of Mental Health in Washington D.C. and was Adjunct 
Professor at the University of Maryland. In 1991 she moved back to Cleveland to be with her mother 
and to renew her old family ties. The next year she decided to move to California where she became a 
resident of Berkeley Zen Center and started working for the East Bay Express. She retired from the 
Express in 1998. 
          Dolly had many wonderful qualities. She was extremely straightforward and honest. She was 
bright and well educated. She didn’t suffer fools lightly, yet she possessed a deep-seated compassion. 
Her stubbornness expressed itself as both resistance and tenacity. She was a dedicated Zen student and 
her presence in the zendo was an encouragement to everyone. She was an elder of the community, and 
as president she helped the board maintain a high standard of integrity. Even when she was feisty, you 
couldn’t help loving her. She valued her solitude and enjoyed her smoke. She died with a look of awe 
and wonder in her wide-open eyes. We are already missing her. 
          Dolly survived two and half years of pancreatic cancer, maintaining her daily routine with 
remarkable composure until the last few weeks of her life. 
          Notice will be given of a memorial service in the near future. 
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Cooks!…Nourishing the sangha as a 
Saturday or sesshin cook is a very direct 
way to put practice into action. So if this 
practice opportunity appeals to you, 
hesitate no more. On-the-job training is 
available on Saturdays and there are plenty 
of seasoned cooks to offer guidance. If you 
are interested, speak with the Tenzo, Marie 
Hopper at 482-0642. And, as always, please, 
experienced cooks sign-up to cook for 
Saturdays, and for Rohatsu! Gasshos. 
 
                               
 
Gasshos…to Jeffery Sherman for replacing 
the garage door at 1933 with care and 
precision. Jeffery is a long-time Zen student 
and was there in the “founding days” of 
BZC.  
Also gasshos to BZC member Jim Storey for 
framing the lineage chart in the community 
room which was produced by Kwam Lam 
Wong. 
 
                        
 
Department of Clarification… How 
many Zen students does it take to screw in 
a light bulb?…Three: Doug Greiner, the 
Project Manager, Baika (Andrea Pratt), the 
Work Leader, and Ross Blum, Repair and 
Maintenance. Generally speaking, Doug is 
responsible for large construction, remodel, 
and renovation projects; Baika organizes 
the work for Saturdays and sesshins; and 
Ross executes or delegates during the week. 
Specific questions can be addressed to any 
of these three people concerning 
maintenance work at BZC. 
 
                        
 
Dharma Group Opening … Starting in 
January, there will be two to three openings 

in the BZC dharma group facilitated by 
senior student and priest Raul Moncayo. 
The group has been meeting for over a 
year, about two times a month, generally on 
Saturday after the program or Sunday 
morning. Beginning in January, the group 
will begin studying the Heart Sutra. If you 
are interested, contact Raul at 526-8254. 
 
                               
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

November & December Schedule
 

Founders' Ceremony 
Monday, 11-4, 6:20pm 
Tuesday, 11-5, 6:40am 

 
Half-Day Sitting 

Sunday, 11-5, 8:30am to 12:30pm 
 

Bodhisattva Ceremony 
Saturday, 11-23, 9:30am 

 
Part-Day Sitting 

Close Aspects of Practice 
Saturday, 11-23 

 
Thanksgiving (zendo closed) 

Thursday, 11-28 
 

Rohatsu Sesshin 
Monday, 12-2 through Sunday, 12-8 

 
Suzuki Roshi Annual Memorial Ceremony 

Tuesday, 12-3, 8:15pm 
 

Buddha’s Enlightenment Ceremony 
Saturday, 12-7 

 
Winter Break 

Monday, 12-16 through Tuesday, 12-31 
 

New Year’s Eve Sitting and Party 
Tuesday, 12-31, 8pm – 12:15pm 



 

 

Lecture by Sojun Roshi 
On Tenzo Kyokun, Instructions for the Cook* 

 (continued from September 2002 Newsletter) 
 
 Today I would like to continue discussing Zen Master Dogen’s Tenzo Kyokun. Picking up where we left 
off yesterday, this is what Dogen says about washing the rice: 
 
           When washing the rice, remove any sand you find. In doing so, do not lose even 

one grain of rice. When you look at the rice, see the sand at the same time; when you 
look at the sand, see also the rice. Examine both carefully. Then a meal containing the six 
flavors and the three qualities will come together naturally. 

 
In this passage, Dogen is talking about rice and sand, of course, but he’s also talking about something else. 
He’s talking about how we look at something. When you see one side, Dogen suggests, also look at the other 
side. If you see the positive side, you should also see the negative side.  
          When we are preparing food, rice is desirable and sand is not desirable, but in other circumstances, sand 
may be more desirable than rice. We don’t call the rice “good” and the sand “bad.” We do separate the rice 
from the sand. Or maybe we separate the sand from the rice. Which is it? Rice is what we want. But what 
about sand? What’s the value of sand? This passage concerns our way of looking at things. We tend to look at 
things in terms of “right” and “wrong.” Dogen, on the other hand, is talking about taking a more “rounded” 
look at something. If we do that, he says, “Then these qualities will come together naturally.” 
          This also reflects Dogen’s way of viewing enlightenment and delusion. Enlightenment is something 
desirable; therefore one might say that delusion is something to “take out.” Dogen suggests we should also 
look at delusion. We should be careful with the delusion. We should consider what we do with it when we 
“take it out.” Can we take it out? Dogen gives us the following story to emphasize this point: 
 
           Xuefeng Yicum was once the tenzo under Dongshan Liangjie. One day while 

Xufeng was washing rice, Dongshan happened to pass by and asked, “Do you wash the 
sand and pick out the rice, or do you wash the rice and pick out the sand?” Xuefeng 
replied, “I wash and throw away both sand and rice together.” “Then what on earth do 
the residents here eat?” Dongshan pressed again. In reply, Xuefeng turned over the rice 
bucket. On seeing that, Dongshan said, “The day will come when you will practice 
under another master.” 

 
          This little story has been told with a few variations. In one version, Xuefeng turns over the rice bowl, in 
another he covers the rice bowl, which is to say he puts a lid on it. Either way, he is demonstrating non-
discrimination. 
          In either case, the implication for practice is the same, namely, to see beyond the relative value of things 
and to be present in what we are doing. As Dogen puts it, “Roll up your sleeves and get in there!” 
          Over and over again, Dogen emphasizes doing it yourself.  “In order not to lose any of the rice while 
picking out the sand, do it carefully with your own hands.” In Dogen’s day, Eiheiji was not such a large place. 
There were generally only 15 to 25 people at one time, a group small enough so that kitchen responsibilities 
could be carried out by a single person. Consequently, Dogen expected the tenzo to look after things 
personally. 
          Dogen is addressing these words specifically to the tenzo, but he is making an important point that 
applies to everyone. When you are a kitchen worker, the tenzo is responsible for what you do. You should ask 
him or her how to do things. You should not just do something your own way. The first question that comes 



 

 

from an enlightened mind is simply, “How should I do this?” This is different from saying, “I like to do this 
in such a way.” 
          If you do something your own way and it doesn’t turn out well, it’s the tenzo’s responsibility. You risk 
someone else’s reputation by doing things your own way. On the other hand, to be able to give up your own 
way and say, “How should I do this?” is to open up to making things work for everyone. You just take your 
place as an extension of the tenzo’s way of working.  When you do what you are asked to do, you can let go 
of everything else, and just enter the situation harmoniously. 
          In fact, this can be a great relief. You don’t have to think so much. If something goes wrong, it’s the 
tenzo’s fault! Go ahead. Let the tenzo take responsibility. 
          This then is the way we work together. “How do you want me to do this?” What ingredients do you 
want me to use? What utensils? How much vinegar? If you keep promoting your own way, however, it might 
set up a resistance in the person you are working with. They’re apt to tell you, “No.” Then you might become 
angry and think you are being shut down. On the other hand, if you keep deferring to the tenzo, the tenzo 
could end up saying, “ You know how to do it. Why don’t you just do it your way?” That’s how it works. 
          We all want to be creative when we get in the kitchen. The way to be creative is to pay attention, to let 
go of your own ideas, and let someone else direct us. Then we become the boss. We become the boss because 
there is no separation between us. In this way, we allow enlightened practice to spring up in the kitchen. 
Everyone works together in perfect freedom. When this happens, there is a lot of creativity. 
          As I’ve mentioned, Dogen places a great deal of emphasis on thoroughness. He says things like, “roll up 
your sleeves,” “do it carefully with your own hands,” and “pay full attention.” For Dogen, doing something 
thoroughly doesn’t mean just doing it well. For him, “thoroughly” means non-dualistically and wholly. It 
means to do whatever we’re doing in such a way that we connect with the entire universe. Buddha-nature is 
expressed in our activity when we do things this way. Done this way, every activity becomes an expression of 
enlightenment. 
          Next Dogen mentions the water used for washing the rice. He says, “you should not carelessly throw 
away the water that remains after washing the rice.” I doubt whether anything in Dogen’s monastery was just 
“thrown away.” The rice water was used in some way. It is hard to picture Dogen “throwing away” anything. 
When he took a drink of water from a stream, for example, he would pour half the water back into the stream. 
He would drink half and return half. He did this as a gesture of acknowledgement. Not just taking, but giving 
back. 
          We practice this at the end of our meals. When we have finished eating, servers come around with 
water for us to wash our bowls. After we finish washing our bowls, the water is collected and offered to a tree 
or plant outside. When we put the water into the collection bucket, we keep a little bit in our bowl, which we 
drink, as a way of sharing it with the hungry spirits. This fosters a mindful acknowledgement of the last 
portion, together with an awareness that everything is taken care of and nothing is really thrown away. 
          Be careful with things! You can’t really throw anything away! Everything has to be taken care of. This 
too is Dogen’s “thoroughness.” 
          Later on, we read: 
 
           Conscientiously wash out the rice container and the soup pot, along with any other 

utensils that were used. Put those things that naturally go in a high place onto a high 
place, and those that would be most stable on a low place onto a low place; things that 
naturally belong on a high place settle best on a high place, while those which belong on 
a low place find their greatest stability there. 

 
          Here Dogen brings up another matter, namely, the kind of stability that comes from finding a place 
where everything fits in relation to everything else. When we place something, we should be aware of how it 
goes together with the things around it. Take the altar here in the zendo. I look at the altar each time I come 



 

 

into the zendo. I look to see how everything is arranged. Are the figures on the altar balanced with one 
another? Are the bowls centered and in line with the Buddha? The bowls, the figures, the flowers – they all 
have a place. How do we know where to position them? Is it arbitrary? 
          If we know that everything has a place, and that each thing is related to everything else in function and 
position, we can know where they should go. This applies to us as well. How do we take our position, know 
where to stand, how to stand? It goes for anything, be it objects or people.  How do we find our place in this 
moment? In short, how do we fit into this world moment by moment? 
          Above all, we should be aware that we don’t live in isolation. We live in juxtaposition with other things. 
Our whole life, moment by moment, involves how we fit in juxtaposition with what’s around us. That’s our 
life – how we harmonize with what’s around us. 
          In the zendo, the altar can serve as a kind of focal point for harmony. The objects on the altar are to be 
arranged with each other to allow a harmonious balance. When we approach the altar, we are to do this in a 
harmonious way. This goes for everything we do in the zendo. It all goes together. The bells are to be 
sounded in a harmonious way to complement our movement and our chanting. 
         When we leave, we are to consider how we move with things. How do we find our place with any 
movement we engage in? This can be Dogen’s  “a high thing goes in a high place and low thing goes in a low 
place.” In other words, everything has a proper place and a way to be. Heavy things on the bottom, light 
things on top. Everything treated with respect. 
          When you walk into a place that has that atmosphere, you immediately feel good. There’s not much 
separation between the objects and the subjects, the people and the things. You immediately feel that 
everything has been taken care of. 
          Dogen goes on to make a comment about complaining. In this he mentions the kusu, who is the person 
in charge of the overall affairs of the community.  
 
           When the tenzo receives food from the kusu, he must never complain about its 

quality or quantity, but always handle everything with the greatest care and attention. 
Nothing could be worse than to complain about too much or too little of something, or 
of inferior quality. 

 
          It’s okay to recognize when something is not of such good quality -- or to recognize when something is 
wonderful, for that matter -- but it’s not so good to complain about it. We may see that something is not so 
good, but we find a way to use it nonetheless. What’s most important is how we actually find a place for 
things. 
          Making an observation is different from making a criticism. People are sometimes too quick to take 
things personally. Often I come around and make some comment and somebody assumes I am making a 
comment about them. In fact, I am just saying, “Oh, it’s like this or that,” but inevitably someone feels 
criticized and concludes they “did it wrong.” I’m just talking about the thing! I’m not talking about the 
person. It is not a complaint. It is not saying that the person is good or bad. 
          In the same way we can observe, “This is not the highest quality lettuce,” but then we go on to give our 
full attention to the manner in which we use it. 
 
Rohatsu, 1993, day two. 
 

*  All Tenzo Kyokun quotations from the translation by Thomas Wright in Refining Your Life: From the Zen 
Kitchen to Enlightenment (NewYork: Weatherhill, 1983). 

 
         



 

 

                           
                               
 
Gay at BZC?… If you are a gay 
practitioner and interested in talking 
with others about practicing at BZC as a 
gay person, please call Paul Ridgway at 
524-9625. 
 
                               
 
Old Age, Sickness And . . .  
A few of us at BZC are starting to 
wonder how we are going to take care 
of each other in our old age.  Some of us 
are taking care of aging parents and 
seeing how difficult it can be, and how 
limited the options for elder care.  If you 
have an interest in this issue, come to a 
gathering for "surfacing" questions and 
ideas; a chance for us to find out who 
else has this on their mind.  The meeting 
will be Tuesday, November 5, in the 
Community Room.  For more 
information, call Laurie Senauke at 845-
2215. (Note: this a correction from last 
month’s newsletter, which read 
Tuesday, November 4.) 
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Saturday Childcare  
 
Childcare is offered on Saturdays from 9:15 to 
11:15. The cost is $5 per family.   Note that the 
childcare schedule is tentative. Childcare is not 
offered if no one's planning to come, so please 
call Laurie the Thursday before to let us know if 
you're hoping to attend.  For more information, 
call Laurie Senauke, 845-2215.   
 
 
November 2  Childcare 
November 9  Childcare 
November 16 Childcare 
November 23 No program 
November 30 Childcare 
December 7  No program 
December 14 Childcare 
December 21 No program 
December 28 No program 


